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November 14, 2012
The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
This year the annual capital project budget carryover review process known as Capital Improvement Program (CIP) Revenue Verification was divided into two phases.  The more time sensitive of the two phases as decribed in the closing paragraph of this letter was adopted on June 18, 2012 in Ordinance 17349.  This letter transmits the  ordinance to accomplish the second phase of CIP Revenue Verification by adjusting budget authority carried over into 2012 for various capital improvement projects and funds and make two corrections for projects with 2012 budget appropriation amounts.  This annual process is a key element of King County’s commitment to the “sound financial management” goal of the King County Strategic Plan by verifying and documenting the availability of revenues for ongoing capital improvement projects and balance capital funds.  

In total, this CIP revenue verification phase two ordinance affects project appropriation levels in twenty-eight separate funds and sub-funds.  The attached ordinance disappropriates project budget from 79 projects for a total decrease in budget authority of $20.7 million and increases project budget for 34 projects for a total $2.6 million.  These changes result in a net decrease in budget authority of $18,107,498.   

The Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget, together with departments managing CIP programs, reviews all capital funds and projects to determine carryover budget amounts and verify the supporting revenue availability.  At times, budget authority must be changed to match expenditure patterns, revenue shortfalls or to correct the current year budget.  In the following table, the capital funds included in this proposed CIP revenue verification ordinance are categorized by size of appropriation or disappropriation amount at the fund level.  

	Fund Level CIP RV Increment
	Number of Funds 
	Total Change in Appropriation

	Reduction > ($1,000,000)
	5
	($17,562,916)

	($999,999)-($250,000)
	1
	($330,091)

	($249,999)-($50,000)
	8
	($869,436)

	($49,999)-$0
	9
	($126,949)

	$1-49,999
	4
	$41,897

	$50,000-$249,999
	0
	$0

	$250,000 - $999,999
	1
	$739,997

	Total All Funds 
	28
	($18,107,498)


Capital Funds with Net Budget Authority Reductions 

The funds with budget reductions greater than $1 million account for $12.1 million of the $15.3 milllion total capital fund reductions.  The five funds with a disappropriation request greater than $1 million are shown in the table below, followed by an explanation of the reductions.  

	Fund
	Fund Name
	 Amount 

	3860
	Roads Construction
	($8,186,363)

	4616
	Wastewater Treatment Capital
	($4,319,035)

	3310
	Long Term Lease
	($2,040,851)

	3850
	Renton Maintenance Facility
	($2,007,596)

	3842
	Agriculture Preservation
	($1,009,071)


Roads Construction – ($8,186,363).  Project cancellations amounting to $9.6 million are offset by two project increases of  $1.4 million for a net budget reduction of $8.2 million.  Aside from a $77,919 project budget request to close-out a project that had unforeseen conditions, the only other project increase was a $1.3 million technical budget adjustment to increase the debt service budget by the amount of bond interest rebate received by the Road Construction Fund.  In effect the refund provides the revenue backing for the $1.3 million request.  The $9.6 million cancellation for 10 projects are due to annexation, grant unavailability, project completion, an incorrect double budget and a low priority project cancellation to balance the fund.       
Wastewater Treatment Capital – ($4,319,035).  The Wastewater Treatment Division is cancelling excess budget for ten completed projects.  This technical adjustment makes financial resources available in the WTD financial plan for other priority projects.
Long Term Lease – ($2,040,851).  In the 2011 annual budget the pass through payments for the Pat Steel Building lease payments were $1.5 million less than budget.  This budget in excess of actual expenditures can be cancelled along with lease savings and unneeded contingency expenditure budget for a total disappropriation of $2,040,851.
Renton Maintenance Facility – ($2,007,596).  The cancellation of budget authority for the South Regional Maintenance Facility accounts for $2 million of the total disappropriation.  This cancellation is proposed following termination of the prior purchase and sale agreement of Summit Pit. 
Agriculture Preservation – ($1,009,071).  Ordinance 17228 closed this fund at the end of 2011.  The remaining cash balance was transferred to Fund 3840 – Farmland and Open Space Acquisition.  This reduction largely zeroes out remaining grant contingency appropropriation.  The King County Agriculture Program will use the grant contingency within Open Space Non-Bond Fund 3522 to fund any further grants that are received.
As referenced earlier, the Ordinance 17349 phase one of CIP Revenue Verification   reappropriated $7.6 million of 2011 General Fund budget authority for General Fund–supported project budgets automatically carried over into 2012.  The ordinance also re-appropriated sixteen “lapsed” projects.  The King County Charter requires that budget authority lapse for capital improvement projects without expenditures over a three year period.  However, in some instances continued budget authority is recommended due to inter-local agreement provisions or expenditures anticipated in 2012.  
Thank you for your review of this proposed legislation.  If you have any questions regarding this transmittal, please contact Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget, at 206-263-9687.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief Advisor, Policy and Strategic Initiatives, King County 

    Executive Office

Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget (PSB)

Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Christie True, Director, Department of Natural Resources & Parks (DNRP)

Caroline Whalen, Director, Department of Executive Services (DES)


Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, DES

Sid Bender, Capital Budget Manager, PSB
